Executive Committee of the CEACS/AECEC

Sixth Meeting 

Budapest, Hungary
7 March 2008
Present:

Executive Committee                     

Janos Kenyeres (JK) – President
Diana Yankova (DY) – Vice-President

Don Sparling (DS) – Treasurer

Jason Blake (JB) – Secretary

Katalin Kurtosi (KK) – Editor-in-Chief, Central European Journal of Canadian Studies 

1. Opening

The meeting opened at 9.36.

2. Adoption of agenda

The agenda was adopted unanimously.

3. Approval of report

The report was unanimously approved.

4.  Report on CEACS’s successful application to become a full member association of the ICCS 
JK explained that our application was successful (at the ICCE annual meeting in Edmonton, May 2007), that there were no objections.
He also explained that, owing to internal debates within the Indian Association for Canadian Studies, which affected elections to the ICCS Executive Committee, the ICCS is currently short one Director at Large. 
5.  Overview of the division of duties within the Executive Committee members/Discussion
JK: Presidential duties, Exec.link for the Diaspora Project 

DY: Grants (with the exception of the FEP/FRP grants)

JB: FEP/FRP grants, minutes, country reports

DS: finances (preparing the budget, organizing audits), member lists, fees

KK: Journal

6.  Canadian Studies internationally: Changes in the Canadian Studies Program 

There have been major changes to DFAIT’s Canadian studies policies and aims (an overview of these changes is available at http://www.international.gc.ca/fac/studies-etudes/index.aspx?lang=en&menu_id=1&menu=).
There will be a greater focus on “competition” and “quality” in terms of funding. All conferences are now competitive: an application must be submitted, and competition is worldwide rather than regional. There is now a lower Canadian content rule (30%), which DS said may attract more people to Canadian studies. Also, DFAIT programmes are open to non-academic organizations such as NGO’s and think-tanks.
When applying for grants, the Government’s priority areas should be kept in mind.
There are major changes to the FEP/FRP grant process for our region: we will be grouped with all European countries and Palestine (with the exception of Great Britain, Italy, Spain, France, Russia, and the German-speaking countries). Coordinating all these applications will be complicated; DS will attend an ENCS meeting in Dublin on April 20 to work out a new adjudication procedure among the relevant associations.
In terms of the types of activities the government will support, much remains unclear. All will be added to the website (mentioned above) on April 4. 

The traveling book display has been cancelled; instead, we can ask for a specialized display in conjunction with a conference. The books would then be donated.

7.  Grants and awards – the recent past and future procedures (application + evaluation) in light of the structural changes in CS
7.1 CEACS conference grants, Grainau, Class-set grants, Brno research

Our future grant procedures depend on whether the government will continue to fund conference grants for individuals as a core activity.
Conference grant payment is now in Euros (200) rather than Canadian dollars (300). The present exchange rate means no difference in actual value.

JK noted that we had fewer applicants for the Grainau conference this year. JK suggested that a member of the Executive Committee attend each year to facilitate networking and ensure CEACS representation (n.b. Executive Committee members are not otherwise eligible for CEACS conference grants). KK said the attendee should plan well ahead of time, in order to reduce travel costs. There was discussion about how many CEACS members should attend Grainau and the possibilities of funding.

The meeting adjourned for lunch at 12.15.
The meeting reconvened at 14.30.

It was decided that space will be made available for those willing to pay their own way. KK said this is a good gesture towards the GKS, in light of the exclusive nature of the Grainau conference. These decisions are contingent on money available. DS noted a reduction in those interested in benefiting from the Brno research grants, citing a lack of advertising as a possible cause.
7.2   ICCS /Government of Canada grants and awards: FEP and FRP grants, Graduate Student Scholarships, Best Doctoral Thesis Award

Students form our region are now eligible for the Doctoral Student Research award.

7.3   CEACS Certificate of Merit  


Three awards will be given, and each country’s President may nominate one candidate. There will be a single category: “Contributions to Canadian Studies.” This may include teaching, creating courses, establishing Canadian studies centres, lifelong achievement, publishing, translation, organizing conferences, etc. JB will prepare a formulation that specifies the various types of contributions we may consider.
[The formulation prepared by JB and accepted by the Executive Committee shortly after the meeting was: “The CEACS Certificate of Merit was introduced in order to recognize exceptional contributions made to the development of Canadian Studies in the Central European region.  Individuals who have contributed to Canadian Studies in the following areas may be nominated for a CEACS Certificate of Merit: teaching excellence; the creation of new and innovative Canadian Studies courses; the establishing of Canadian Studies Centres; lifelong achievement and commitment to Canadian Studies; publishing in the area of Canadian studies; the translation of Canadian texts; the organization of conferences promoting Canadian studies; or other contributions that clearly aid the promotion of Canadian Studies.”]


8.  New initiatives – proposals to the Executive Council

8.1  CEACS activities (and finances)

JK asked whether launching new – and fund-dependent – projects is required at this time. The Committee decided to discuss things further with the Executive Council.

8.2. CEACS webpage – introduction of new features and detailed information to

         improve information-flow, upgrading of personal profiles

JK noted that information flow within CEACS has improved; however, the descriptions of personal profiles are often outdated. DS expressed doubts that members will ever consistently update their profiles. JK suggested “outsourcing” to country representatives would be the best way of ensuring information is up-to-date.
DS said that Petr Vurm should send grant information to members. He also noted that Petr Vurm will soon have to stop running the website, and that a search for a replacement is in progress. This replacement must be bilingual and have the required computer skills.

JK noted the possible need for a CEACS e-mail, to which Executive Committee members would have access. A new CEACS e-mail – as opposed to Petr Vurm’s account – would remain permanent, no matter who is helping out at the Secretariat. Members of the EC could, if they desired, have messages sent to this new CEACS account automatically forwarded to their own account. 
8.3  ICCS activities/programs to be proposed at the ICCS annual meeting (May 2008)
DS said that JK should raise the profile of Central Europe – and Europe in general – at the ICCS annual meeting, as it does not seem to be a priority region for DFAIT.
JK said he would enquire about the previously-piloted electronic journal service for members.

8.4  Other

There were no other proposals.
9.  Activities of the CE Canadian Studies Secretariat in Brno

DS said that not so many individuals are coming to do research in Brno.

To keep postage costs down, CEACS publications will be distributed at conferences in the region. If conferences are less supported by Ottawa, our postage costs will increase greatly.

DS stated that he aims to make available on-line on the CEACS website a complete list of books at the Canadian Studies Centre in Brno. 
10.  CE Association for Canadian Studies
10.1  Membership and membership fees (proposal to raise the fee to 10 euros for 
           academics and 7 euros for students) 

The proposal was generally agreed upon. DS noted that these revenues can be used for objectives no longer funded by Ottawa (e.g. if conference grants are cut, we could still provide them out of our membership revenues).

   10.1.2  Membership from outside the CEACS region

There was discussion regarding what constitutes “Central Europe,” and it was agreed that Central Europe does not have elastic boundaries. 
10.2  Country reports

JB noted there was some redundancy this time because Petr Vurm also sent out requests.

DS suggested a revised form for country reports: non-academic items should be a specific heading (such as “Community Outreach.” A brief explanation would follow: “Any activities carried out by CEACS members outside the academy to promote Canada – media interviews/programmes, articles, presentations/talks at schools, for local organizations. etc.”).
10.3  Current / New activities

 10.3.1 Summer school (Maribor)
The summer school will take place from June 28-July 12. CEACS will provide 3000 CAD (2000 EUR) for the operation of the school. Students will be charged a nominal fee – with the possibility of a waiver for certain countries. There is no news yet from the Danube Rectors’ Conference regarding funding.
 10.3.2 Diaspora Project
See Executive Council Minutes.

 10.3.3 Others
No other activities were mentioned.
10.4 CEACS Constitution – proposed changes


DS proposed the following amendments to the Consitution:

6.1. Following the second sentence, the following sentence to be inserted. “Should a quorum not be gathered within an hour of the appointed beginning of the meeting, the simple number of members present shall be deemed sufficient to form a quorum.”

8.2  In the third sentence the phrase “shall nominate” to be replaced by “may nominate”. 

DS/JK suggested changing the name of the “Executive Council” to avoid confusion (with the Executive Committee). The proposed new name would be “The Advisory Board”.  This would affect the Constitution as follows: 

5.2 “The Executive Council” to be renamed “The Advisory Board”  
7. The term “the Executive Council” to be replaced in all cases by “the Advisory Board”.  

  
10.5 E-mail General Meeting

We will have an e-mail General Meeting to vote on proposed changes. The voting period will be announced at a later date – two months’ notice is required.
10.6  Cooperation with the member countries, ENCS and PACS 
DS noted the importance of keeping members informed. KK pointed out that Hungarian CEACS members will have a meeting in the near future. DS noted that cooperation with ENCS has increased and that such cooperation will be of utmost importance given the changes to Canadian Studies envisaged by Ottawa.
JK pointed out the need to advertise the Polish conference on our website.

11. Publications – survey of current and future business

11.1  Debrecen conference proceedings
DS noted that the Debrecen proceedings should be available by summer, 2008.

      
11.2  CE Journal of Canadian Studies 

  11.2.1  next issue
KK said she has not yet been informed of how many contributions have arrived for the next issue, but she has already contacted Petr Vurm to sort this out. She also noted that there will be a special section for Rab 2007 conference papers. Evaine Le Calve and Ivan Lupic are responsible for the editing of this section.
KK asked if someone in Bulgaria/Romania could coordinate distribution of articles for reviewing; this is to ensure proper geographical representation within the CEACS countries.
JK said we have set a precedent: if national conferences can’t publish papers themselves, they can send them to the journal.
     11.2.2 Editor-in-chief of the journal
KK expressed the desire to see a “younger face” as editor-in-chief. JK said we should raise this issue at the Executive Council meeting. (See Executive Council Minutes)

      
11.3  Proceedings of graduate seminars (St. Petersburg)

Keith Batterbee, of the Nordic Association, is preparing the proceedings from the last graduate seminar in St. Petersburg.



11.4  Distribution

KK raised the general issue of postage costs; to avoid paying too much in postage, we will continue to distribute publications at meetings and conferences.
12.  Preparations for the 2009 General Meeting in Sofia      

It was suggested that the YACS conference could be at the same time; the possibility of a joint conference exists. Probable attendance was estimated at 80-100.
13. Financial report

13.1 Financial report to end of fiscal year 2007/2008
To be distributed at the Executive Council meeting.

13.2 Budget request for fiscal year 2008/2009
To be discussed at the Executive Council meeting.
13.3 Auditors

As we have spent little of our budget to date, DS has not yet submitted our books to the internal CEACS auditors.
14. Next meeting of Executive Committee
In the interest of keeping costs low, the next Executive Committee meeting will likely be in the Budapest area. There will also be a meeting in Sofia at the proposed 2009 General Meeting.
15.  AOB
There was no other business.
16.  Closing
The meeting was closed at 17.00.
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